Villa 21 at Shenley Hospital - failed experiment or landmark in the treatment of mental illness?

Introduction

When Shenley was officially opened in 1934, the opening address and the King’s reply suggested that this was going to be a progressive hospital which would reflect modern approaches to the prevention and treatment of mental illness.

In 1961 Dr. David Cooper, a psychiatrist at Shenley, was given permission to set up a new ward, Villa 21, in order to put into practice the theory of “anti-psychiatry”.  The fact that he was able to implement ideas, which ran contrary to much of the normal practice at Shenley and other mental hospitals at the time, suggests that Shenley was trying to keep faith with the mission statement of 1934.

Villa 21 opened in January 1962 and closed in April 1966; eventually to be re-named Villa 20A.

Sadly, there is a gap in the archive as far as Villa 21 itself is concerned. The following account therefore is based on memories of some staff found on the internet; on David Cooper’s own account, and on various subsequent appraisals of the experiment in  the Shenley staff magazine and professional publications. 

Villa 21 was an experiment, which appears to have engendered many strong opinions as to the degree of its success/failure. The primary evidence offered however is largely anecdotal and there is only a  little quantifiable data on discharge/re-admission etc. by which its  success could be measured. In addition to disagreements about its success/failure at the time, there have been subsequent disagreements about the long-term legacy of Villa 21.

The theory behind Villa 21: what was “anti-psychiatry”?

“Anti-psychiatrists” were a group of mental health practitioners, the most well –known of whom was R.D. Laing. He was an influence on Dr David Cooper, who is considered to have been the most radical of the anti-psychiatry thinkers. 

Anti- psychiatry was associated with the revolutionary counter-culture of the 60s and 70s and its profile was highest during this period.  Laing is said later to have distanced himself from Cooper’s “excesses” but they had much in common and both shared the view that it was necessary to separate psychiatry from social control. 

According to the anti-psychiatrists, family was an important tool of society as an ideological conditioner.  It was in the family that individuality was first controlled in order to ensure that children grew up conforming to the norms and social hierarchies, which kept the powerful in power.

 “Insanity” was not an illness, but a label given by a sick society; it was in fact a perfectly understandable coping strategy in a mystifying and over-controlling family and social environment.  Society, through its mental health provision in institutions such as Shenley, sought to replicate the control mechanisms of family and society; to treat this “insane” behaviour in order to bring the patient back under control.  Anti- psychiatrists saw this “insane” behaviour as a kind of self-healing process, which should be supported, not interfered with. 

 A simplistic reduction of this theory: society, with its unreasonable controls and hierarchies was insane and that those who were regarded as insane were in fact the sane ones. 

Anti- psychiatrists such as Cooper believed that people could be helped towards mental health if the usual social and authoritarian hierarchies were blurred.  He wanted to observe patients inter-acting with their families as a key to understanding their “insanity” and wanted to set up a ward which would be a truly democratic, healing community of staff and patients; with a strong emphasis on psychotherapy; where the normal rules and structures of other wards in the hospital did not apply. 

This would be Villa 21. It had formerly been used for insulin coma treatment but by the early 60s such treatment had all but ceased in Shenley and so Villa 21 was made available to Dr Cooper.

What was it like in Villa 21 for patients?

There were 42 young men aged between 15 and 20, all of whom had been diagnosed as schizophrenic. 

At the outset, patients’ time was structured; in his description Dr Cooper explained that he had felt it politic to proceed with caution at first. Thus a typical patient day looked like a fairly conventional therapeutic model:

· Daily community meeting - 30 mins in the morning, to be attended by all patients and staff

· Daily meeting in a small group of 5-7 patients with a doctor- 1 hour

· Work groups- 2 and a half hours each afternoon ( e.g. interior decorating, toy making)

· Spontaneous ad-hoc patient groups, to discuss particular issues or problems.

However, the ward culture of minimum staff intervention meant that patient resistance could easily undermine the apparent structure.

The average length of stay for the patients, according to figures cited by Adrian Laing ( R.D’s son) was 3 months and all of the original 42 were discharged within 1 year of admission. Within 1 year of discharge 17% had been re-admitted. Of those who were not re-admitted, 70% held down a job for a whole year after discharge (These figures compare quite favourably with discharge and re-admission rates for Shenley but the evidence overall is fragmentary both for Villa 21 and Shenley as a whole).

What was it like in Villa 21 for staff?

When it was established, Villa 21 had 3 doctors including David Cooper. They all worked on other wards in Shenley as well, and this contributed to what David Cooper talked of as “gross staff shortage”.
Permanent nursing staff were carefully recruited in 1961; a key selection criterion was open-mindedness about the experimental nature of the ward.  On any one shift there were three nurses- a charge nurse, a staff nurse and a student nurse. Student nurses at Shenley changed wards every 3 months and students usually had no choice of where they were allocated; but in the case of Villa 21, presumably because of its special nature students had to opt in.

Additionally there was a full time occupational therapist and a psychiatric social worker whose time was shared with other wards. All staff had to attend the daily community meeting and it was expected that there would be at least one member of staff attending the spontaneous patient groups.

The expectation of nursing staff was that they would intervene only minimally. They were to be equal members of the Villa 21 community.

Unlike other wards in Shenley, nursing staff were under instruction to leave patients to regulate (or not) their own getting up times, ward cleanliness and personal hygiene. Patients who chose not to work were left to their own devices (in fact there was massive patient resistance to the work groups, which were abandoned after 1 year). 

Kitchen and ancillary staff were advised that if patients had not cleared rubbish or plates after meals, they were to leave them; the result was that the villa was very dirty and messy.

Physical restraint was not to be used on patients except in the most extreme circumstances, and drugs, referred to by Cooper as “chemical restraint” were to be only minimally prescribed.  Cooper refers to the use of Largactyl only with the most restless patients.

Perceptions of and reactions to Villa 21

It was not easy being a nurse on Villa 21. Apart from the challenging environment, there was the “unlearning” of the normal ward procedures in which they had been trained. Even the most committed of nursing staff were aware that they depended on the senior Shenley establishment for their promotion prospects and were uneasy at being seen to be too “far out”. Furthermore, their colleagues on other wards were sceptical and not always supportive; there was a certain amount of teasing and ridicule expressed in the staff social clubs and the village pub.

As the physical appearance of the ward slid into dirt and disorder, staff themselves began to have doubts and there were heated discussions on policy. In spite of the careful selection procedures, it is clear that not all Villa 21 staff were comfortable in their roles. Visiting staff such as senior nursing officers expressed their outrage at what they saw and matters came to a head when a member of the night staff reported the state of Villa 21 to the night superintendant.

While David Cooper was on leave, a staff meeting decided that some greater degree of intervention was needed. In the future they would supervise eating and clearing up; patient attendance at community meetings was to be compulsory; the granting of weekend leave was to be withheld from those who did not comply. David Cooper agreed to this on his return.

Whatever hostility Cooper’s ideas may have engendered, Shenley staff were interested. One of the ways in which they were exposed to new ideas was through their own staff magazine “Gauntlet”. The September 1967 edition shows that a member of the nursing staff, Tony Taylor, had attended the famous “ International Congress on the Dialectics of Liberation” at the Roundhouse, Chalk Farm, organised by R.D Laing and his associates. Tony was even-handed in his assessment but confessed that “In parts it was not at all clear what was being said”.
One month later, “Gauntlet” ran an article “Philosophy and Madness” by Professor Stuart Hampshire in which he explained the philosophy of the anti-psychiatry movement.  The editor promised that in the next edition there would be an article by Professor Hampshire in which he would refute the philosophy and argue “especially against its usefulness in the treatment of psychotic illness.”  Sadly, no copy of the November 1967 edition has been located.

Another opinion comes from Bob Dearden, a senior nursing officer at Shenley in the 60s, who attended a seminar in 2003 at which he said “ All I know about Villa 21 is that it was an experiment that didn’t go down very well with the majority of staff...I think that a lot of the stories that was (sic) told about Villa 21 came from people who were in fear of that which is not seen to be conforming”.

At the same seminar, Leslie, who had been a student nurse at Shenley in 1963 said of Villa 21 “I thought it was total rubbish, but I did try to understand it”.

 What was the long-term legacy of Villa 21?

In 1966 the decision was taken to close Villa 21. It was re-named Villa 20A, presumably to eradicate the degree of notoriety associated with the former name.

David Cooper concluded that the anti-psychiatry approach was not suited to the structure of a large mental hospital such as Shenley with its built-in hierarchies; but would be more effective in small community-based units.  In 1967 he concluded, “A step forward means a step out of the mental hospital and into the community”. 

Even those mental health professionals who were opposed to anti-psychiatry were beginning to come to similar conclusions, pre-dating the political decision in the 80s to close institutions such as Shenley. As Jacob Jakobson put it in 2003 “Shenley Hospital is interesting because (in Villa 21) it nourished the seeds of its own liquidation”.

Mario Marrone, a psychotherapist who worked at Shenley in the 70s, cited Shenley as one of the first hospitals to fight against the stigma of being mentally ill and gives credit to David Cooper and Villa 21 for this.

However, not all professionals agree with this assessment. Professor of Psychotherapy Digby Tantam   claims that although Villa 21 did later become associated with the closure of traditional asylums, the debate on treatment in the community as opposed to hospital had started as long ago as the 1920s and that the decision to close the mental hospitals was an idea whose time would have come anyway.
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